V&A BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees 

Thursday 22 April 2004, 2.30 p.m., Indian & SE Asian Study Room, V&A

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Professor Margaret Buck 

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Professor Lisa Jardine

Mr Peter Rogers 

Mr Paul Ruddock

IN ATTENDANCE   

Mr Mark Jones, Director

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate 

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs

Ms Helen Jones, Regional & Corporate Planning Manager (Items 1-4)

Mr Amin Jaffer, Research Department
)
(Item 1)

Ms Anna Jackson, Deputy Keeper, Asian Department
)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider 

Ms Laura Martin 

1. 
ENCOUNTERS: THE MEETING OF ASIA AND EUROPE 1500-1800 EXHIBITION

1.1. 
A presentation on the exhibition including illustrations of some of the 200 objects which it would contain was given.  It was noted that one third of the objects on display in the exhibition would be from the V&A collections, and the remainder would be borrowed from a number of private and public sources.
1.2. 
In discussion, it was reported that the exhibition had had a good response from the media in the UK and in Europe and that Channel 5 would be making a documentary.  There would be also an extensive Learning and Interpretation programme around the exhibition. 

2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

2.1.
Apologies had been received from Jonathan Altaras, Rick Mather, Sir Timothy Sainsbury and Marjorie Scardino.  David Anderson was unable to attend.

3.
BUDGET FOR 2004/5

3.1. A Paper had been circulated for the meeting.  The Board:

i. approved the Budget for 2004/5, as described in the Paper;

ii. noted the exceptional items;

iii. agreed that the facility to underwrite the budget with £500,000 from Bequest Funds would be available.

4.
V&A PLAN

4.1. A draft Plan had been circulated for the meeting.  The Board approved the elements of the draft Plan circulated with the Paper and delegated to the Director and Director of Finance & Resources authority to sign off the final draft for printing.

5.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

5.1.
The Minutes of the 144th meeting were agreed.

6.
MATTERS ARISING 

6.1. 
Paragraph 14: Proposed Major Acquisition.  The NACF had offered only half of the sum requested towards the purchase of the Tea and Coffee Set with Tray designed by Archibald Knox.  An approach would be made to the Friends of the V&A to close the funding gap.

7.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

7.1. Allocation of Trustees to Departments.  The Chairman reported that a revised list of suggested allocations to V&A departments would be circulated to the Trustees shortly for their approval and comments.

8.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
8.1.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. On the MORI report, it was noted that:

a. the proportion of visitors to the V&A from overseas had increased;

b. two-thirds of those interviewed were aware of the V&A Membership scheme;

c. a quarter of those interviewed used the V&A website.  It was suggested that figures for ‘hits’ on the V&A web site should be included in future Director’s Reports.

ii. The Chairman and the Director had attended a meeting of South Kensington Chairmen and Directors the previous day in the Science Museum.  Proposals discussed included:

a. a meeting with Paul Boateng, Chief Secretary to the Treasury;

b. a debate in the House of Lords;

c. that the Chairmen should meet Tessa Jowell, Secretary of State for Culture, Media & Sport, to express concerns about trends in funding.

iii. An area of continuing concern among visitors was the new map; it would be reviewed in May.

iv. There was continuing press interest in the restitution of artefacts from Ethiopia. A meeting of interested parties would be convened shortly by the V&A at which it was hoped that a common position could be agreed; the outcome would be reported to the Board.
9.
REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
9.1. 
Buildings Strategy. The Board noted that:

i. Copies of the latest FuturePlan Progress Report would be circulated to those Trustees not on the Committee.

ii. The work in the Henry Cole Wing for the V&A/RIBA partnership, and the Architecture Gallery, was progressing reasonably well.

iii. A pledge had been received for the Garden and it was hoped to complete the project by May 2005.

iv. Planning permission for the Spiral had been renewed for a further five years.

v. Work had started on the refurbishment of the Directorate offices.

vi. Funding for the Jewellery Gallery was almost in place.

9.2.
Collections.  

i.
A Paper on Proposed Major Loans had been circulated.  The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to lend the following objects, as described in the Paper:

a. The Three Graces by Antonio Canova, for the exhibition Neo-classical Sculpture at Tate Britain.

b. Full-size Sketch for the Leaping Horse by John Constable, for the exhibition Turner & Constable and their European Contemporaries at the Statens Museum for Kunst, Copenhagen, and Tate Britain.

c. Vesuvius seen from the Myrtle Plantation by JR Cozens, from the Dyce Bequest, for the exhibition Dreaming of Italy at the Nationalmuseum, Stockholm.

d. The Annunciation by Arnolfo di Cambio, for the exhibition Ex Magnifico et Visibili Principio, La Scultura A Firenze Al tempo di Arnolo at the Museo Dell’opera Del Duomo, Florence.

ii. A Paper, V&A Acquisitions & Disposals Policy and Collecting Plans, had been circulated.  The Board endorsed the decision of the Committee to approve the Policy and Plans, subject to further minor amendments which would be agreed by the Director of Collections.

iii. A Paper had been circulated on the transfer and disposal of the collections from the Wellington Museum to English Heritage.  The Board endorsed the decision of the Committee to:

a. note the decision by the V&A to transfer the core collection of the Wellington Museum to English Heritage;

b. dispose of appropriate items from the Wellington Museum to English Heritage.

9.3.
Development.  The Board noted the Report circulated for the meeting and that pedges had been received for the Garden and towards the Jewellery Gallery which meant that both projects could go ahead.

10.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

10.1. Next Board Meeting.  Thursday 20 May 2004 at 2.00 p.m. at the Museum site at Blythe House, West Kensington.

John Rider 
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